REDISTRICTING COMMITTEE

The Redistricting Committee was assigned the responsibility to develop a legislative redistricting plan to be implemented in time for use in the 2022 primary election. House Bill No. 1397 (2021) required the Chairman of the Legislative Management to appoint a committee to develop a legislative redistricting plan to be implemented in time for use in the 2022 primary election. The bill provided:

- 1. The committee must consist of an equal number of members from the Senate and the House of Representatives appointed by the Chairman of the Legislative Management.
- The committee shall ensure any legislative redistricting plan submitted to the Legislative Assembly for
 consideration must be of compact and contiguous territory and conform to all constitutional requirements with
 respect to population equality. The committee may adopt additional constitutionally recognized redistricting
 guidelines and principles to implement in preparing a legislative redistricting plan for submission to the Legislative
 Assembly.
- 3. The committee shall submit a redistricting plan and legislation to implement the plan to the Legislative Management by November 30, 2021.
- 4. A draft of the legislative redistricting plan created by the Legislative Council or a member of the Legislative Assembly is an exempt record as defined in North Dakota Century Code Section 44-04-17.1 until presented or distributed at a meeting of the Legislative Management, a Legislative Management committee, or the Legislative Assembly, at which time the presented or distributed draft is an open record. If possible, the presented or distributed draft must be made accessible to the public on the legislative branch website such as through the use of hyperlinks in the online meeting agenda. Any version of a redistricting plan other than the version presented or distributed at a meeting of the Legislative Management, a Legislative Management committee, or the Legislative Assembly is an exempt record.
- 5. The Chairman of the Legislative Management shall request the Governor to call a special session of the Legislative Assembly pursuant to Section 7 of Article V of the Constitution of North Dakota to allow the Legislative Assembly to adopt a redistricting plan to be implemented in time for use in the 2022 primary election and to address any other issue that may be necessary.

Committee members were Representatives Bill Devlin (Chairman), Larry Bellew, Joshua A. Boschee, Craig Headland, Mike Lefor, David Monson, Mike Nathe, and Austen Schauer and Senators Brad Bekkedahl, Randy A. Burckhard, Robert Erbele, Ray Holmberg, Jerry Klein, Erin Oban, Nicole Poolman, and Ronald Sorvaag.

BACKGROUND Redistricting History in North Dakota

1931-62

Despite the requirement in the Constitution of North Dakota that the state be redistricted after each census, the Legislative Assembly did not redistrict itself between 1931 and 1963. At the time, the Constitution of North Dakota provided:

- 1. The Legislative Assembly must apportion itself after each federal decennial census; and
- 2. If the Legislative Assembly failed in its apportionment duty, a group of designated officials was responsible for apportionment.

Because the 1961 Legislative Assembly did not apportion itself following the 1960 Census, the apportionment group (required by the constitution to be the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court, the Attorney General, the Secretary of State, and the Majority and Minority Leaders of the House of Representatives) issued a plan, which was challenged in court. In *State ex rel. Lien v. Sathre*, 113 N.W.2d 679 (1962), the North Dakota Supreme Court determined the plan was unconstitutional and the 1931 plan continued to be law.

1963

In 1963 the Legislative Assembly passed a redistricting plan that was heard by the Senate and House Political Subdivisions Committees. The 1963 plan and Sections 26, 29, and 35 of Article II of the Constitution of North Dakota were challenged in federal district court and found unconstitutional as violating the equal protection clause in *Paulson v. Meier*, 232 F.Supp. 183 (1964). The 1931 plan also was held invalid. Thus, there was no constitutionally valid legislative redistricting law in existence at that time. The court concluded adequate time was not available with which to formulate a proper plan for the 1964 election and the Legislative Assembly should promptly devise a constitutional plan.

1965

A conference committee during the 1965 legislative session consisting of the Majority and Minority Leaders of each house and the Chairmen of the State and Federal Government Committees produced a redistricting plan. In *Paulson v. Meier*, 246 F.Supp. 36 (1965), the federal district court found the 1965 redistricting plan unconstitutional. The court reviewed each plan introduced during the 1965 legislative session and specifically focused on a plan prepared for the Legislative Research Committee (predecessor to the Legislative Council and the Legislative Management) by two consultants hired by the committee to devise a redistricting plan. That plan had been approved by the interim Constitutional Revision Committee and the Legislative Research Committee and was submitted to the Legislative Assembly in 1965. The court slightly modified that plan and adopted it as the plan for North Dakota. The plan contained five multimember senatorial districts, violated county lines in 12 instances, and had 25 of 39 districts within 5 percent of the average population, four districts slightly over 5 percent, and two districts exceeding 9 percent.

1971

In 1971 an original proceeding was initiated in the North Dakota Supreme Court challenging the right of senators from multimember districts to hold office. The petitioners argued the multimembership violated Section 29 of Article II of the Constitution of North Dakota, which provided each senatorial district "shall be represented by one senator and no more." The court held Section 29 was unconstitutional as a violation of the equal protection clause of the United States Constitution and multimember districts were permissible. *State ex rel. Stockman v. Anderson*, 184 N.W.2d 53 (1971).

In 1971 the Legislative Assembly failed to redistrict itself after the 1970 Census and an action was brought in federal district court which requested the court order redistricting and declare the 1965 plan invalid. The court entered an order to the effect the existing plan was unconstitutional, and the court would issue a plan. The court appointed three special masters to formulate a plan and adopted a plan submitted by Mr. Richard Dobson. The "Dobson" plan was approved for the 1972 election only. The court recognized weaknesses in the plan, including substantial population variances and a continuation of multimember districts.

1973-75

In 1973 the Legislative Assembly passed a redistricting plan developed by the Legislative Council's interim Committee on Reapportionment, which was appointed by the Legislative Council Chairman and consisted of three senators, three representatives, and five citizen members. The plan was vetoed by the Governor, but the Legislative Assembly overrode the veto. The plan had a population variance of 6.8 percent and had five multimember senatorial districts. The plan was referred and was defeated at a special election held on December 4, 1973.

In 1974 the federal district court in *Chapman v. Meier*, 372 F.Supp. 371 (1974) made the "Dobson" plan permanent. However, on appeal, the United States Supreme Court ruled the "Dobson" plan unconstitutional in *Chapman v. Meier*, 420 U.S. 1 (1975).

In 1975 the Legislative Assembly adopted the "Dobson" plan but modified it by splitting multimember senatorial districts into subdistricts. The plan was proposed by individual legislators and was heard by the Joint Reapportionment Committee, consisting of five senators and five representatives. The plan was challenged in federal district court and was found unconstitutional. In *Chapman v. Meier*, 407 F.Supp. 649 (1975), the court held the plan violated the equal protection clause because of the total population variance of 20 percent. The court appointed a special master to develop a plan, and the court adopted that plan.

1981

In 1981 the Legislative Assembly passed House Concurrent Resolution No. 3061, which directed the Legislative Council to study and develop a legislative redistricting plan. The Legislative Council Chairman appointed a 12-member interim Reapportionment Committee consisting of seven representatives and five senators. The chairman directed the committee to study and select one or more redistricting plans for consideration by the 1981 reconvened Legislative Assembly. The committee completed its work on October 6, 1981, and submitted its report to the Legislative Council at a meeting of the Council in October 1981.

The committee instructed its consultant, Mr. Floyd Hickok, to develop a plan for the committee based upon the following criteria:

- 1. The plan should have 53 districts.
- 2. The plan should retain as many districts in their present form as possible.
- 3. No district could cross the Missouri River.
- 4. The population variance should be kept below 10 percent.

Mr. Hickok presented a report to the committee in which the state was divided into 11 blocks. Each block corresponded to a group of existing districts with only minor boundary changes. The report presented a number of alternatives for dividing most blocks. There were 27,468 different possible combinations among the alternatives presented.

The bill draft recommended by the interim committee incorporated parts of Mr. Hickok's plans and many of the plans presented as alternatives to the committee. The plan was introduced in a reconvened session of the Legislative Assembly in November 1981 and was heard by the Joint Reapportionment Committee.

The committee considered a total of 12 legislative redistricting bills. The reconvened session adopted a redistricting plan that consisted of 53 senatorial districts. The districts containing the Grand Forks and Minot Air Force Bases were combined with districts in those cities, and each elected two senators and four representatives at large.

1991-95

In 1991 the Legislative Assembly adopted House Concurrent Resolution No. 3026, which directed a study of legislative apportionment and development of legislative reapportionment plans for use in the 1992 primary election. The resolution encouraged the Legislative Council to use the following criteria to develop a plan or plans:

- 1. Legislative districts and subdistricts had to be compact and of contiguous territory except as was necessary to preserve county and city boundaries as legislative district boundary lines and so far as was practicable to preserve existing legislative district boundaries.
- Legislative districts could have a population variance from the largest to the smallest in population not to exceed 9 percent of the population of the ideal district except as was necessary to preserve county and city boundaries as legislative district boundary lines and so far as was practicable to preserve existing legislative district boundaries.
- 3. No legislative district could cross the Missouri River.
- 4. Senators elected in 1990 could finish their terms, except in those districts in which over 20 percent of the qualified electors were not eligible to vote in that district in 1990, senators had to stand for reelection in 1992.
- 5. The plan or plans developed were to contain options for the creation of House subdistricts in any Senate district that exceeds 3,000 square miles.

The Legislative Council established an interim Legislative Redistricting and Elections Committee, which undertook the legislative redistricting study. The committee consisted of eight senators and eight representatives. The Legislative Council contracted with Mr. Hickok to provide computer-assisted services to the committee.

After the committee held meetings in several cities around the state, the committee requested the preparation of plans for 49, 50, and 53 districts based upon these guidelines:

- 1. The plans could not provide for a population variance over 10 percent.
- 2. The plans could include districts that cross the Missouri River so the Fort Berthold Reservation would be included within one district.
- The plans had to provide alternatives for splitting the Grand Forks Air Force Base and the Minot Air Force Base into more than one district and alternatives that would allow the bases to be combined with other contiguous districts.

The interim committee recommended two alternative bills to the Legislative Council at a special meeting held in October 1991. Both of the bills included 49 districts. Senate Bill No. 2597 (1991) split the two Air Force bases so neither base would be included with another district to form a multisenator district. Senate Bill No. 2598 (1991) placed the Minot Air Force Base entirely within one district so the base district would be combined with another district.

In a special session held November 4-8, 1991, the Legislative Assembly adopted Senate Bill No. 2597 with some amendments with respect to district boundaries. The bill was heard by the Joint Legislative Redistricting Committee. The bill also was amended to provide any senator from a district in which there was another incumbent senator as a result of legislative redistricting had to be elected in 1992 for a term of 4 years, to provide the senator from a new district created in Fargo had to be elected in 1992 for a term of 2 years, and to include an effective date of December 1, 1991. In addition, the bill was amended to include a directive to the Legislative Council to assign to the committee the responsibility to develop a plan for subdistricts for the House of Representatives.

The Legislative Council again contracted with Mr. Hickok to provide services for the subdistrict study. After conducting the subdistrict study, the interim committee recommended House Bill No. 1050 (1993) to establish House subdistricts

within each Senate district except in Districts 18, 19, 38, and 40, which are the districts that include portions of the Air Force bases. In 1993 the Legislative Assembly did not adopt the subdistricting plan.

In 1995 the Legislative Assembly adopted House Bill No. 1385, which made final boundary changes to four districts, including placing a small portion of the Fort Berthold Reservation in District 33.

2001

In 2001, the Legislative Assembly budgeted \$200,000 for a special session for redistricting and adopted House Concurrent Resolution No. 3003, which provided for a study and the development of a legislative redistricting plan or plans for use in the 2002 primary election. The Legislative Council appointed an interim Legislative Redistricting Committee consisting of 15 members to conduct the study. The Legislative Redistricting Committee began its work on July 9, 2001, and submitted its final report to the Legislative Council on November 6, 2001.

The Legislative Council purchased two personal computers and two licenses for redistricting software for use by each political faction represented on the committee. Because committee members generally agreed each caucus should have access to a computer with the redistricting software, the committee requested the Legislative Council to purchase two additional computers and two additional redistricting software licenses. In addition, each caucus was provided a color printer.

The Legislative Redistricting Committee considered redistricting plans based on 45, 47, 49, 51, and 52 districts. The committee determined the various plans should adhere to the following criteria:

- 1. Preserve existing district boundaries to the extent possible.
- 2. Preserve political subdivision boundaries to the extent possible.
- 3. Provide for a population variance of under 10 percent.

The interim committee recommended Senate Bill No. 2456 (2001), which established 47 legislative districts. The bill repealed the existing legislative redistricting plan, required the Secretary of State to modify 2002 primary election deadlines and procedures if necessary, and provided an effective date of December 7, 2001. The bill also addressed the staggering of terms in even-numbered and odd-numbered districts.

Under the 47-district plan, the ideal district size was 13,664. Under the plan recommended by the committee, the largest district had a population of 14,249 and the smallest district had a population of 13,053. Thus, the largest district was 4.28 percent over the ideal district size and the smallest district was 4.47 percent below the ideal district size, providing for an overall range of 8.75 percent.

In a special session held November 26-30, 2001, the Legislative Assembly adopted the 47-district plan included in Senate Bill No. 2456 (2001) with amendments, most notably amendments to the provisions relating to the staggering of terms. The bill was heard by the Joint Legislative Redistricting Committee. The term-staggering provisions provided a senator and a representative from an odd-numbered district must be elected in 2002 for a term of 4 years and a senator and a representative from an even-numbered district must be elected in 2004 for a term of 4 years. The bill further included provisions to address situations in which multiple incumbents were placed within the same district and in which there were fewer incumbents than the number of seats available. In *Kelsh v. Jaeger*, 641 N.W.2d 100 (2002), the North Dakota Supreme Court found a portion of the staggering provisions to be an impermissible delegation of legislative authority in that it allowed an incumbent senator to decide whether to stop an election for the Senate in a district that had two incumbent senators with terms expiring in different years.

2011

In 2011, the Legislative Assembly passed House Bill No. 1267 (2011), which directed the Chairman of the Legislative Management to appoint a committee to develop a legislative redistricting plan to be implemented in time for use in the 2012 primary election. The Legislative Redistricting Committee consisted of 16 members and held its first meeting on June 16, 2011. The committee concluded its work on October 12, 2011, and submitted its final report to the Legislative Management on November 3, 2011.

The Legislative Council purchased a personal computer and a license for the Maptitude for Redistricting software for use by each of the four caucuses represented on the committee. In addition, because there were significantly more members of the majority party caucuses on the committee, the Legislative Council purchased an additional computer and redistricting software license for the shared use of the members of those groups. A template of the existing legislative districts was provided in the redistricting software to use as a starting point in creating districts because the committee members generally agreed potential redistricting plans should be based upon the cores of existing districts.

The committee considered increasing the number of districts and received information regarding the estimated cost of a district based on a 77-day legislative session, which amounted to approximately \$1,190,170 for the decade. The committee elected to maintain a 47-district plan and determined the plan should adhere to the following criteria:

- 1. Preserve existing district boundaries to the extent possible.
- 2. Preserve political subdivision boundaries to the extent possible and preserve the boundaries of the Indian reservations.
- 3. Provide for a population variance of 9 percent or less.

The committee recommended a bill to repeal the existing redistricting plan, establish 47 legislative districts, provide for the staggering of terms of members of the Legislative Assembly, and authorize the Secretary of State to modify primary election deadlines and procedures if any delays arose in implementing the redistricting plan. Under the 47-district plan recommended by the committee, the ideal district size was 14,310. The population of the largest district was 14,897, which was 4.10 percent over the ideal district size, and the population of the smallest district was 13,697, which was 4.28 percent below the ideal district size, providing for an overall range of 8.38 percent. The plan included 33 counties that were not split, 3 counties that were split only to preserve the boundaries of the Fort Berthold Indian Reservation, and 3 counties that were split only because the counties included cities that were too large for one district.

The committee also recommended a bill draft to the Legislative Management which would have required each legislative district contain at least six precincts. The Legislative Management rejected the portion of the committee's report relating to this bill draft.

In a special session held November 7-11, 2011, the Legislative Assembly adopted the committee's 47-district plan included in House Bill No. 1473 (2011) with minor amendments to legislative district boundaries and a change in the effective date from December 1 to November 25, 2011. The bill was heard by the Joint Legislative Redistricting Committee and approved by the 62nd Legislative Assembly by a vote of 60 to 32 in the House and 33 to 14 in the Senate.

NORTH DAKOTA REDISTRICTING LAW Constitutional Provisions

Section 1 of Article IV of the Constitution of North Dakota provides the "senate must be composed of not less than forty nor more than fifty-four members, and the house of representatives must be composed of not less than eighty nor more than one hundred eight members." Section 2 of Article IV requires the Legislative Assembly to "fix the number of senators and representatives and divide the state into as many senatorial districts of compact and contiguous territory as there are senators." The section provides districts ascertained after the 1990 federal decennial census must "continue until the adjournment of the first regular session after each federal decennial census, or until changed by law."

Section 2 further requires the Legislative Assembly to "guarantee, as nearly as practicable, that every elector is equal to every other elector in the state in the power to cast ballots for legislative candidates." This section requires the apportionment of one senator and at least two representatives to each senatorial district. This section also provides that two senatorial districts may be combined when a single-member senatorial district includes a federal facility or installation containing over two-thirds of the population of a single-member senatorial district and that elections may be at large or from subdistricts.

Section 3 of Article IV requires the Legislative Assembly to establish by law a procedure whereby one-half of the members of the Senate and one-half of the members of the House of Representatives, as nearly as practicable, are elected biennially.

Statutory Provisions

In addition to the constitutional requirements, Section 54-03-01.5 requires a legislative redistricting plan based on any census taken after 1999 must provide that the Senate consist of 47 members and the House consist of 94 members. The plan must ensure legislative districts be as nearly equal in population as is practicable and population deviation from district to district be kept at a minimum. Additionally, the total population variance of all districts, and subdistricts if created, from the average district population may not exceed recognized constitutional limitations.

Sections 54-03-01.8 and 54-03-01.10 provided for the staggering of Senate and House terms after redistricting in 2001. Section 54-03-01.8, which addressed the staggering of Senate terms, was found to be, in part, an impermissible delegation of legislative authority in that it allowed an incumbent senator to decide whether to stop an election for the Senate in a district that had two incumbent senators with terms expiring in different years. House Bill No. 1473 (2011) repealed Sections 54-03-01.8 and 54-03-01.10 and created a new section regarding the staggering of terms. Section 54-03-01.13 provides senators and representatives from even-numbered districts must be elected in 2012 for 4-year terms; senators and representatives from odd-numbered districts must be elected in 2014 for 4-year terms, except the

senator and two representatives from District 7 must be elected in 2012 for a term of 2 years; the term of office of a member of the Legislative Assembly elected in an odd-numbered district in 2010 for a term of 4 years and who as a result of legislative redistricting is placed in an even-numbered district terminates December 1, 2012, subject to certain change in residency exceptions; the term of office of a member of the Legislative Assembly in an odd-numbered district with new geographic area that was not in that member's district for the 2010 election and which new geographic area has a 2010 population that is more than 25 percent of the ideal district population terminates on December 1, 2012; and a vacancy caused in an odd-numbered district as a result of legislative redistricting must be filled at the 2012 general election by electing a member to a 2-year term of office.

Section 16.1-01-02.2 pertains to procedures regarding special elections. As a result of concerns regarding the timetable for calling a special election to vote on a referral of a redistricting plan, the Legislative Assembly amended Section 16.1-01-02.2 during the November 1991 special session. The amendment provided "notwithstanding any other provision of law, the governor may call a special election to be held in thirty to fifty days after the call if a referendum petition has been submitted to refer a measure or part of a measure that establishes a legislative redistricting plan." This 30- to 50-day timetable was later amended to 90 days in 2007.

Section 16.1-03-17 provides if redistricting of the Legislative Assembly becomes effective after the organization of political parties and before the primary or the general election, the political parties in the newly established precincts and districts shall reorganize as closely as possible in conformance with Chapter 16.1-03 to assure compliance with primary election filing deadlines.

FEDERAL REDISTRICTING LAW

Before 1962, the courts followed a policy of nonintervention with respect to legislative redistricting. However, in 1962, the United States Supreme Court, in *Baker v. Carr*, 369 U.S. 186 (1962), determined the courts would provide relief in state legislative redistricting cases when there are constitutional violations.

Population Equality

In *Reynolds v. Sims*, 377 U.S. 533 (1964), the United States Supreme Court held the equal protection clause of the 14th Amendment to the United States Constitution requires states to establish legislative districts substantially equal in population. The Court also ruled both houses of a bicameral legislature must be apportioned on a population basis. Although the Court did not state what degree of population equality is required, it stated "what is marginally permissible in one state may be unsatisfactory in another depending upon the particular circumstances of the case."

The measure of population equality most commonly used by the courts is overall range. The overall range of a redistricting plan is the sum of the deviation from the ideal district population—the total state population divided by the number of districts—of the most and the least populous districts. In determining overall range, the plus and minus signs are disregarded, and the number is expressed as an absolute percentage.

In *Reynolds*, the United States Supreme Court recognized a distinction between congressional and legislative redistricting plans. That distinction was further emphasized in a 1973 Supreme Court decision, *Mahan v. Howell*, 410 U.S. 315 (1973). In that case, the Court upheld a Virginia legislative redistricting plan that had an overall range among House districts of approximately 16 percent. The Court stated broader latitude is afforded to the states under the equal protection clause in state legislative redistricting than in congressional redistricting in which population is the sole criterion of constitutionality. In addition, the Court said the Virginia General Assembly's state constitutional authority to enact legislation dealing with political subdivisions justified the attempt to preserve political subdivision boundaries when drawing the boundaries for the House of Delegates.

A 10 percent standard of population equality among legislative districts was first addressed in two 1973 Supreme Court decisions--*Gaffney v. Cummings*, 412 U.S. 735 (1973), and *White v. Regester*, 412 U.S. 755 (1973). In those cases, the Court upheld plans creating house districts with overall ranges of 7.8 percent and 9.9 percent. The Court determined the overall ranges did not constitute a prima facie case of denial of equal protection. In *White*, the Court noted, "[v]ery likely larger differences between districts would not be tolerable without justification 'based on legitimate considerations incident to the effectuation of a rational state policy'."

Justice William J. Brennan's dissents in *Gaffney* and *White* argued the majority opinions established a 10 percent de minimus rule for state legislative district redistricting. He asserted the majority opinions provided states would be required to justify overall ranges of 10 percent or more. The Supreme Court adopted that 10 percent standard in later cases.

In *Chapman v. Meier*, 420 U.S. 1 (1975), the Supreme Court rejected the North Dakota Legislative Assembly redistricting plan with an overall range of approximately 20 percent. In that case, the Court said the plan needed special justification, but rejected the reasons given, which included an absence of a particular racial or political group whose

power had been minimized by the plan, the sparse population of the state, the desire to maintain political boundaries, and the tradition of dividing the state along the Missouri River.

In *Conner v. Finch*, 431 U.S. 407 (1977), the Supreme Court rejected a Mississippi plan with a 16.5 percent overall range for the Senate and a 19.3 percent overall range for the House. However, in *Brown v. Thomson*, 462 U.S. 835 (1983), the Court determined adhering to county boundaries for legislative districts was not unconstitutional even though the overall range for the Wyoming House of Representatives was 89 percent.

In *Brown*, each county was allowed at least one representative. Wyoming has 23 counties and its legislative apportionment plan provided for 64 representatives. Because the challenge was limited to the allowance of a representative to the least populous county, the Supreme Court determined the grant of a representative to that county was not a significant cause of the population deviation that existed in Wyoming. The Court concluded the constitutional policy of ensuring each county had a representative, which had been in place since statehood, was supported by substantial and legitimate state concerns and had been followed without any taint of arbitrariness or discrimination. The Court found the policy contained no built-in biases favoring particular interests or geographical areas and that population equality was the sole other criterion used. The Court stated a legislative apportionment plan with an overall range of less than 10 percent is not sufficient to establish a prima facie case of invidious discrimination under the 14th Amendment which requires justification by the state. However, the Court further concluded a plan with larger disparities in population creates a prima facie case of discrimination and must be justified by the state.

In *Brown*, the Supreme Court indicated giving at least one representative to each county could result in total subversion of the equal protection principle in many states. That would be especially true in a state in which the number of counties is large and many counties are sparsely populated and the number of seats in the legislative body does not significantly exceed the number of counties.

In *Board of Estimate v. Morris*, 489 U.S. 688 (1989), the Supreme Court determined an overall range of 132 percent was not justified by New York City's proffered governmental interests. The city argued that because the Board of Estimate was structured to accommodate natural and political boundaries as well as local interests, the large departure from the one-person, one-vote ideal was essential to the successful government of the city--a regional entity. However, the Court held the city failed to sustain its burden of justifying the large deviation.

In a federal district court decision, *Quilter v. Voinovich*, 857 F.Supp. 579 (N.D. Ohio 1994), the court ruled a legislative district plan with an overall range of 13.81 percent for House districts and 10.54 percent for Senate districts did not violate the one-person, one-vote principle. The court recognized the state interest of preserving county boundaries, and the plan was not advanced arbitrarily. The decision came after the Supreme Court remanded the case to the district court. The Supreme Court stated in the previous district court decision, the district court mistakenly held total deviations in excess of 10 percent cannot be justified by a policy of preserving political subdivision boundaries. The Supreme Court directed the district court to follow the analysis used in *Brown*, which requires the court to determine whether the plan could reasonably be said to advance the state's policy, and if so, whether the population disparities exceed constitutional limits.

Although the federal courts generally have maintained a 10 percent standard, a legislative redistricting plan within the 10 percent range may not be safe from a constitutional challenge if the challenger is able to show discrimination in violation of the equal protection clause. In *Larios v. Cox*, 300 F.Supp.2d 1320 (N.D. Ga. 2004), a federal district court in Georgia found two legislative redistricting plans adopted by the Georgia General Assembly which had an overall range of 9.98 percent violated the "one person one vote" principle. Although legislators and redistricting staff indicated they prepared the plans under the belief that an overall range of 10 percent would be permissible without demonstrating a legitimate state interest, the district court found the objective of the plan, protection of certain geographic areas and protection of incumbents from one party did not justify the deviations from population inequality, particularly in light of the fact that plans with smaller deviations had been considered. With respect to protection of incumbents, the court indicated while it may be a legitimate state interest, in this case the protection was not accomplished in a consistent and neutral manner. Although protection of political subdivision boundaries is viewed as a traditional redistricting principle, the court held regional protectionism was not a legitimate justification for the deviations in the plans. The United States Supreme Court upheld the district court opinion in *Larios*.

In *Evenwel v. Abbot*, 136 S. Ct. 1120 (2016), the Texas Legislature redrew Senate districts based on total population, rather than registered voter population. Opponents of the redistricting plan argued the use of total population, rather than voter population, gave voters in districts with a large immigrant population a disproportionately weighted vote compared to voters in districts with a small immigrant population. The Supreme Court held states may, but are not required to, use total population when drawing districts to comply with the one-person, one-vote principles under the equal protection clause.

In *Harris v. Arizona Independent Redistricting Commission*, 136 S. Ct. 1301 (2016), the Supreme Court upheld a redistricting plan with an overall deviation of 8.8 percent. The Supreme Court held even though partisanship may have played a role in developing the plan "the population deviations were primarily a result of good-faith efforts to comply with the Voting Rights Act." The plaintiffs failed to meet the burden of showing it was more probable than not that the deviation predominately resulted from the use of illegitimate redistricting factors.

Case law has established if a legislative redistricting plan with an overall range of more than 10 percent is challenged, the state has the burden to demonstrate the plan is necessary to implement a rational state policy and the plan does not dilute or eliminate the voting strength of a particular group of citizens. A plan with an overall range of less than 10 percent may be subject to challenge if the justifications for the deviations are not deemed legitimate and plans with lower deviations have been considered.

Partisan Gerrymandering

Before 1986 the courts took the position that partisan or political gerrymandering was not justiciable. In *Davis v. Bandemer*, 478 U.S. 109 (1986), the United States Supreme Court stated political gerrymandering is justiciable. However, the Court determined the challengers of the legislative redistricting plan failed to prove the plan denied them fair representation. The Court stated a particular "group's electoral power is not unconstitutionally diminished by the simple fact of an apportionment scheme that makes winning elections more difficult, and a failure of proportional representation alone does not constitute impermissible discrimination under the Equal Protection Clause." The Court concluded "unconstitutional discrimination occurs only when the electoral system is arranged in a manner that will consistently degrade a voter's or group of voters' influence on the political process as a whole." Therefore, to support a finding of unconstitutional discrimination, there must be evidence of continued frustration of the will of the majority of the voters or effective denial to a minority of voters of a fair chance to influence the political process.

In 2004 a sharply divided Supreme Court addressed a challenge to a congressional redistricting plan adopted in Pennsylvania. In *Vieth v. Jubelirer*, 541 U.S. 267 (2004), four of the justices concluded partisan gerrymandering cases are nonjusticiable due to a lack of judicially discernible and manageable standards for addressing the claims. One other justice concurred in the opinion, but on other grounds, and the remaining four justices issued three dissenting opinions. Despite the challenge being dismissed, a majority of the court--the four dissenting justices and the one justice concurring in the decision to dismiss the claim--continued to maintain partisan gerrymandering cases may be adjudicated by the courts.

The Supreme Court again issued a divided opinion 2 years later in League of United Latin American Citizens v. Perry, 548 U.S. 399 (2006). In that decision, six justices wrote opinions and five justices agreed partisan gerrymandering cases are justiciable. However, the court did not agree on a standard for addressing claims and the partisan gerrymandering claim was dismissed.

The question of whether partisan gerrymandering cases are justiciable was settled by the Supreme Court in 2019. In the consolidated case of *Rucho v. Common Cause*, 139 S. Ct. 2428 (2019), the congressional redistricting maps for North Carolina and Maryland were challenged as unconstitutional partisan gerrymanders. In *Rucho*, the Supreme Court held "partisan gerrymandering claims present political questions beyond the reach of the federal courts." The Court further stated, "the Constitution supplies no objective measure for assessing whether a districting map treats a political party fairly." However, the Court noted state courts may look to state statutes and state constitutions for guidance and standards to apply in partisan gerrymandering cases.

Instances in which state courts have addressed partisan gerrymandering include *League of Women Voters of Florida v. Detzner*, 172 So. 3d 363 (Fla. 2015). In this case, the challengers of the plan alleged the congressional redistricting plan was drawn to favor incumbent lawmakers and the Republican Party in violation of the Fair Districts Amendment to the Constitution of Florida, which prohibits political consideration in redistricting. The Florida Supreme Court upheld the trial court's findings that the map was tainted by the unconstitutional intent alleged and the Legislature was required to redraw the boundaries of several districts.

Partisan gerrymandering also was addressed at the state level in *League of Women Voters of Pennsylvania v. Commonwealth*, 644 Pa. 287 (2018). In this case, the challengers of the plan alleged the state's 2011 congressional plan violated the Free and Equal Elections Clause of the Constitution of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania by providing one party an unfair advantage. The Pennsylvania Supreme Court found the plan lacked compactness and split local jurisdiction boundaries to an inordinate degree. The court held application of traditional redistricting principles must be the overriding consideration when preparing a redistricting map to avoid a violation of the Free and Equal Elections Clause. The Supreme Court held the map unconstitutional and substituted the 2011 map with a remedial map drawn by a special master.

Thus, though now precluded at the federal level, partisan gerrymandering cases may be justiciable in state court.

Multimember Districts and Racial or Language Minorities

According to data compiled by the National Conference of State Legislatures, North Dakota is 1 of 10 states that have multimember districts. Section 2 of the federal Voting Rights Act prohibits a state or political subdivision from imposing voting qualifications, standards, practices, or procedures that result in the denial or abridgment of a citizen's right to vote on account of race, color, or status as a member of a language minority group. A language minority group is defined as "persons who are American Indian, Asian American, Alaskan Natives, or of Spanish heritage." A violation of Section 2 may be proved through a showing that as a result of the challenged practice or standard, the challengers of the plan did not have an equal opportunity to participate in the political process and to elect candidates of their choice.

Many decisions under the Voting Rights Act have involved questions regarding the use of multimember districts to dilute the voting strengths of racial and language minorities. In *Reynolds*, the United States Supreme Court held multimember districts are not unconstitutional per se; however, the Court has indicated it prefers single-member districts, at least when the courts draw the districts in fashioning a remedy for an invalid plan. The Court has stated a redistricting plan including multimember districts will constitute an invidious discrimination only if it can be shown the plan, under the circumstances of a particular case, would operate to minimize or eliminate the voting strength of racial or political elements of the voting population.

The landmark case addressing a Section 2 challenge is *Thornburg v. Gingles*, 478 U.S. 39 (1986). In that case, the Supreme Court stated a minority group challenging a redistricting plan must prove:

- 1. The minority is sufficiently large and geographically compact to constitute a majority in a single-member district;
- 2. The minority is politically cohesive; and
- 3. In the absence of special circumstances, bloc voting by the majority usually defeats the minority's preferred candidate. To prove that bloc voting by the majority usually defeats the minority group, the use of statistical evidence is necessary.

Until redistricting in the 1990s, racial gerrymandering--the deliberate distortion of boundaries for racial purposes--generally had been used in the South to minimize the voting strength of minorities. However, because the United States Department of Justice and some federal courts had indicated states would be required to maximize the number of minority districts when redistricting, many states adopted redistricting plans that used racial gerrymandering to create more minority districts or to create minority influence districts when there was not sufficient population to create a minority district. As a result, a number of redistricting plans adopted in the 1990s were challenged by white voters on equal protection grounds and the United States Supreme Court subsequently has held several redistricting plans to be unconstitutional as a result of racial gerrymandering.

In Shaw v. Reno, 509 U.S. 630 (1993), the Supreme Court invalidated a North Carolina plan due to racial gerrymandering. In that case, the Court made it clear race-conscious redistricting may not be impermissible in all cases. However, the Court held the plan to a test of strict scrutiny and required the racial gerrymander be narrowly tailored to serve a compelling state interest. The Court stated if race is the primary consideration in creating districts "without regard for traditional districting principles," a plan may be held to be unconstitutional. However, compliance with the Voting Rights Act and other circumstances may justify or necessitate the use of race in that manner.

Through the *Shaw* decision and subsequent decisions of the United States Supreme Court, the Court indicated unless race was the predominant factor in the creation of a district, a racial gerrymander challenge is not likely to be successful. In addition, the Court articulated seven policies that have been identified as being "traditional districting principles." Those policies are:

- 1. Compactness.
- 2. Contiguity.
- 3. Preservation of political subdivision boundaries.
- 4. Preservation of communities of interest.
- 5. Preservation of cores of prior districts.
- 6. Protection of incumbents.
- 7. Compliance with Section 2 of the Voting Rights Act.

Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act requires certain states and political subdivisions to submit their redistricting plans to the United States Department of Justice or the district court of the District of Columbia for review. Section 5 of the Voting Rights Act applied to states and political subdivisions that demonstrated a history of voter discrimination.

However, in 2013, the formula used to determine which jurisdictions were subject to the preclearance requirements in Section 5 was held unconstitutional by the Supreme Court in *Shelby County v. Holder*, 133 S. Ct. 2612 (2013). Thus, states and jurisdictions formerly subject to review are no longer required to submit their redistricting plans for preclearance under Section 5.

TESTIMONY AND COMMITTEE CONSIDERATIONS

Redistricting Computers and Software

The Legislative Council purchased a personal computer and a license for the Maptitude for Redistricting software for use by each of the four caucuses represented on the committee. In addition, because there were significantly more members of the majority party caucuses on the committee, the Legislative Council purchased two additional computer and redistricting software licenses for the shared use of the members of those groups. The members of the committee were encouraged to use the redistricting software to develop redistricting plans to present for the review of the committee at each meeting. A template of the existing legislative districts was provided in the redistricting software to use as a starting point in creating districts.

Population Changes

The committee received the results of the 2020 Census on August 12, 2021. The data indicated the population in North Dakota increased by 15.8 percent over the past decade, which was the fourth largest percentage increase in state populations nationwide. The committee reviewed the changes in population between the 2010 to 2020 Census for legislative districts, counties, and cities. The majority of the population growth occurred in urban areas and in oil-producing counties, and the county with the largest percentage increase in population nationwide was McKenzie County, which increased in population by 131 percent over the past decade. Despite large gains in certain areas of the state, 30 of the state's 53 counties lost population. Population gains and losses in legislative districts varied dramatically, with some legislative districts increasing in population by more than 100 percent and others decreasing in population by more than 10 percent.

The committee discussed concerns regarding the accuracy of census data in smaller census units due to the application of differential privacy. The committee was mindful of the compressed time frames for completing redistricting as a result of delays in receiving census data.

Urban and Rural Considerations

The committee received testimony expressing concerns regarding the shift in urban and rural populations. Concerns included whether individuals living in primarily rural districts would be shifted to districts comprised of a majority of urban areas, leading to minimization of rural concerns, and whether primarily rural districts would be required to expand geographically due to population losses, leading to reduced direct access to legislators. Suggestions to address these concerns included creating subdistricts in rural districts or increasing the size of the Legislative Assembly as an attempt to preserve more existing district boundaries to lessen the impact of redistricting on rural areas of the state.

Size of the Legislative Assembly

Committee members debated whether to consider redistricting plans that would increase the size of the Legislative Assembly. The committee received information provided to the 2011 Redistricting Committee regarding the cost of a legislative district, which in 2011 amounted to an estimated \$1.2 million in salaries and benefits for a 10-year period. The committee received information showing the ideal district size for a 47-district plan is 16,576, while the ideal district size for a 54-district plan, which is the maximum number of constitutionally permissible districts, is 14,428. Proponents of maintaining 47 legislative districts noted South Dakota has a larger population than North Dakota but only 35 legislative districts. The committee determined it was prudent to require proposals submitted to the committee conform with a 47-district plan, rather than allowing proposals for varying numbers of districts due to the abbreviated timeline the committee had to complete its work.

Population Deviation

The committee received information regarding the overall population deviation in past redistricting plans. Because an overall range of 10 percent generally has been considered as an acceptable level of population deviation, committee members agreed any plan recommended by the committee should have an overall range of 10 percent or less. Plans submitted to the committee for consideration generally remained within plus or minus 5 percent of the ideal district size. The final plan considered by the committee had an overall deviation of 9.87 percent, with the largest district 4.88 percent over the ideal district population and the smallest district 4.99 percent below the ideal district population.

Preservation of Political Subdivision Boundaries

The committee received testimony requesting the committee avoid splitting counties whenever possible. The final plan considered by the committee included 33 counties that were not split, 4 counties that were split only to preserve the boundaries of a reservation, 8 counties that were split only because the population of each county exceeded the ideal

district size, and 8 counties that were split for other reasons. By comparison, the redistricting plan adopted by the Legislative Assembly in 2011 had 33 counties that were not split, 3 counties that were split only to preserve the boundaries of the Fort Berthold Reservation, 3 counties that were split only because the counties included cities that were too large for one district, and 14 counties that were split for other reasons.

Existing Districts and Communities of Interest

Committee members were encouraged to keep traditional redistricting principles in mind when completing redistricting plans. Factors other than population and preserving political subdivision boundaries which were considered in proposed plans presented to the committee included preservation of the cores of existing districts, protection of incumbents, and preservation of communities of interest. Committee members also identified district boundaries using major streets and other easily identifiable geographic features when possible.

Native American Voters and the Creation of Subdistricts

The committee solicited and received testimony from several individuals representing tribal interests, tribal nations, and Native American rights organizations, including the Executive Director of the Indian Affairs Commission and representatives of the Spirit Lake Nation, Standing Rock Sioux Tribe, Three Affiliated Tribes, Native American Rights Fund, and North Dakota Native Vote. The testimony:

- · Noted the growth of Native American populations in North Dakota;
- Urged the creation of subdistricts for Native American voters to comply with the federal Voting Rights Act and prevent dilution of votes cast by Native Americans;
- · Requested tribal members be considered communities of interest;
- Urged the committee to provide equitable, more direct, and more responsive representation for Native Americans;
- Urged the committee not to split reservations into multiple districts;
- Noted multiple Native American candidates have had unsuccessful campaigns for membership in the House;
- Asserted there has been a history of discrimination in North Dakota against Native Americans; and
- Asserted a history of racial bloc voting has prevented Native American voters from electing their candidates of choice.

The committee also received updates from committee members who serve on the Tribal and State Relations Committee, which met with representatives of the Turtle Mountain Band of Chippewa, Three Affiliated Tribes, and Spirit Lake Nation on their respective reservations regarding redistricting and other matters. The updates generally were consistent with the testimony presented to the Redistricting Committee. One member of the House testified in opposition to subdistricts.

The committee reviewed the 2020 Census data for tribal reservations, including the total population, total voting-age population, American Indian population, and American Indian voting-age population for each of the five reservations in North Dakota. ("American Indian" is the official United States Census Bureau designation for Native Americans.) Committee members noted the American Indian populations on the Fort Berthold Reservation and Turtle Mountain Reservation exceeded 4,145, the number required to constitute a majority of a House subdistrict with the ideal population size of 8,288. According to the Census Bureau, 5,537 American Indians live on the Fort Berthold Reservation, and 4,767 American Indians live on the Turtle Mountain Reservation. The numbers of American Indians on the Spirit Lake Reservation and the North Dakota portions of the Lake Traverse Reservation and Standing Rock Reservation are 3,134, 56, and 3,332, respectively.

The committee received information from the Legislative Council staff and testimony from others on constitutional and statutory provisions regarding the use of race in redistricting. In particular, the committee received detailed testimony and information regarding the 14th Amendment, the federal Voting Rights Act, and caselaw applying them to multimember and single-member districts. The testimony and information included in-depth discussions of the *Gingles* preconditions and the circumstances under which majority-minority districts or subdistricts are required under federal law. The committee also received information regarding *Grinnell v. Sinner*, a case in which Native Americans sued Governor George Sinner and other officials alleging the Voting Rights Act required North Dakota's 1991 redistricting plan to include a subdistrict for Native Americans in District 4. The plaintiffs lost the case because they were unable to meet the first *Gingles* precondition based on the Native American population in District 4 in the 1990 Census. According to the Census Bureau, 2,999 Native Americans lived on the Fort Berthold Reservation in 1990. The ideal district population for North Dakota based on the 1990 Census was 13,037, and the ideal subdistrict population was 6,518. The committee also received information regarding the creation of two Native American-majority subdistricts in South Dakota and the litigation concerning the subdistricts.

The committee engaged in several discussions regarding subdistricts. Some committee members expressed discomfort with drawing subdistrict boundaries based on race, a preference for court-directed subdistricts over legislatively initiated subdistricts, and concerns about having most citizens vote for two members of the House of Representatives while citizens residing in subdistricts vote for only one representative. Other committee members noted the creation of subdistricts might prevent a possible dilution of Native Americans' votes, provide communities of interest an opportunity to select their candidates of choice, and potentially stave off a court challenge to the redistricting map for which the committee had worked in an honest and transparent manner. Some committee members expressed a preference for legislatively drawn district boundaries over court-drawn boundaries that may result from litigation.

Staggering of Terms

The committee reviewed information regarding the procedures for staggering the terms of senators and representatives. The committee reviewed a bill draft that would maintain 4-year terms for members of the Legislative Assembly and:

- · Require elections for senators and representatives in odd-numbered districts and subdistricts in 2022; and
- Require elections for senators and representatives in even-numbered districts in 2024, except in the following situations in which elections in 2022 would be required:

Three or more representatives elected from even-numbered districts in 2020 are located in an even-numbered district;

Two or more senators elected from even-numbered districts in 2020 are located in an even-numbered district;

A member of the Legislative Assembly elected from an even-numbered district is located in an odd-numbered district, and the member does not move back into the even-numbered district and provide the requisite certification of the change of residence by February 1, 2022;

The even-numbered district has been divided into subdistricts; and

The 2020 population of the geographic area added to the even-numbered district since 2010 is more than 25 percent of the ideal district population.

The bill draft also would provide a member of the Legislative Assembly is deemed to "live in" the district from which the member was elected until December 1, 2022, for purposes of Section 5 of Article IV of the Constitution of North Dakota. This provision would allow the member to continue serving the district from which the member was elected even if the member is located in a different district in the 2021 redistricting map.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The committee recommends a bill draft [21.1113.01000] to establish 47 legislative districts, including subdistricts in Districts 4 and 9, and to include the provisions of the bill draft relating to the staggering of terms of members of the Legislative Assembly. The bill draft also repeals the current legislative redistricting plan, provides the Secretary of State authority to modify 2022 primary election deadlines and procedures as necessary to conduct the 2022 primary election, provides legislative intent regarding legislative district boundaries and the terms of incumbent legislators, and becomes effective upon its filing with the Secretary of State.

Under the plan recommended by the committee, the largest district has a population of 17,385 and the smallest district has a population of 15,749. Thus, the largest district is 4.88 percent over the ideal district size and the smallest district is 4.99 percent below the ideal district size, providing for an overall range of 9.87 percent. The plan includes 33 counties that were not split, 4 counties that were split only to preserve the boundaries of a reservation, 8 counties that were split because the population of each county exceeded the ideal district size, and 8 counties that were split for other reasons. Population data and maps of the proposed districts are included with this report.